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FOREWORD

Writing this was made difficult by two factors: 1) Nothing
has ever been written and published about Lutheran Parish Resources,
Inc.; and 2) This writer was not in Columbus when he wrote this paper.
Thus he was forced to rely on copies of the minutes and notes which
he took at seemingly countless meetings, and on his own memory. Another
source of information which proved essential for corroboration of the
facts was the telephone interview method. This writer owes a debt of
gratitude to all five WELS pastors in Columbus and vicinity, to Rev.
Roger Zehms, who not only answered many questions over the telephone
but also made many photocopies and sent them to me, and who was kind
enough to serve as the central distributor of the Survey/Questionnaire.
The writer also would like to express his‘thanks to Mr. George Skestos,
Mr. Floyd Stolzenburg and Rev. Walter Oehlhafen for taking time out
of their busy schedules to give telephone interviews. Mrs. Kathy Glende
also deserves his thanks for patiently answering the questions of her
former Vicar. Special thanks are extended to all those who filled out
the Survey/Questionnaire and sent them in to the writer.

David G. Peters
April 26, 1987



LUTHERAN PARISH RESOURCES:

PILOT PROGRAM IN CHURCH GROWTH

INTRODUCTION:

In the autumn of 1985 and the winter of 1985-1986, a truly momentous
step was taken by the five Wisconsin Evangelical Lutheran Synod (WELS)
congregations in the metropolitan area of Columbus, Ohio. The five
pastors and lay representatives of those churches organized and incorpora-

ted Lutheran Parish Resources, Inc., the first Church Growth institute

in the WELS. Lutheran Parish Resources, Inc. (LPR) is dedicated to

he concepts of the Church Growth movement only insofar as they agree
with the Scriptures and as taught by the WELS--that is, Church Growth
with Lutheran theology rather than Evangelical, and without the typical
Church Growth emphasis on quantitative measurement of growth. Kent

R. Hunter's definition of "Church Growth" justifies the use of this ferm
in describing LPR:

"Church Growth: That science which investigates the nature,
function and health of Christian churches as they relate specifically
to the effective implementation of God's commission to "make disciples
of all peoples" (Matt. 28:19). Church Growth is simultaneously

a theological conviction and an applied science,...." Foundations
for Church Growth, p. 187.

But here Hunter's definition and LPR Dbegin to part. Hunter's emphasis
is decidedly on external growth, i.e., growth in numbers. (This is not
to imply that he ignores internal growth, i.e., growth in knowiedge and
sanctification in those who are already disciples of Jesus, but internal
growth is not Hunter's emphasis.) LPR, on the other hand, tries to
strike a balénce, emphasizing both internal and external growth. In

a bulletin insert introducing LPR to the five churches in metro-Columbus,
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LPR was defined as an organization:
...established to aid in our spiritual enrichment and, as
the name implies, to serve as a resource clearing house in support
of our efforts as part of Christ's community here in Columbus. !
".,.our efforts as part of Christ's community" are further defined in
another bulletin insert (produced by LPR for the same purpose) as '"our
efforts in Christian Growth and outreach." ? LPR was created for the
purpose of éiding WELS pastors, congregations and organizations, pri-
marily in metro-Columbus, Ohio, in their two-fold mission of bringing
people to Christ and helping WELS people grow in Christian discipleship.
LPR also fits under the label of "Parachurch Organizations," as
defined by Rev. Paul Kuske:
A Parachurch Organization is a group that
1) is incorporated separately from any congregation, and
2) is designed to address a closely circumscribed aspect
of the church's work, and
3) is connected to a church body by limitations on the voting
constituency.?
LPR fits the above definition because:
1) It is incorporated separately from any congregation;
2) Its work is carefuily defined, circumscribed and monitored
in order to prevent it from doing the work that the pastors
and/or the congregations themselves should be doing; and
3) TIts voting constituency is limited (as are its services) to mem-
bers of congregations in fellowship with the WELS.
The purpose of this study is not only to explain what LPR is and does,
but also to examine its conception, inception and operation, and to evalu-
ate its performance during its first year of operation in terms of its
original conception.
I. CONCEPTION
A. The Situation in Central Ohio

In order to understand the "whys" and the "wherefores" of LPR,



onemust bear in mind that LPR is intimately wrapped up in the situation
of the WELS congregations in central Ohio, i.e., metro-Columbus. Columbus
is a major metropolitan area, surrounded by suburbs, and comparable

in size to Milwaukee, Wisconsin and Phéenix, Arizona. Columbus is the

home of The Ohio State University, the state capital, Capital University
.,/Q[u)'ﬂ/‘

and Trinity Lutheran Seminary (ELCA). (Hotbed of the old Ohio Synod
and the ALC, Columbus is also headquarters of the LCA's Ohio Synod.
WELS presence in Columbus is quite recent. In 1864, St. Paul's Ev.
Lutheran Church left the ALC because of the former's confessional,
biblical stance and the latter's departure from orthodox Lutheranism.

The following year (1965), St. Paul's pastor, Rev. John O. Lang, a former
professor at Capital and Trinity, applied for mem.bership in the WELS
and was received by colbquy. However, St.’ Paul's has remained an inde-
pendant congregation in fellowship with the WELS to this day. Because
St. Paul's has a WELS pastor, five WELS Lutheran Elementary School
teachers, and a WELS vicar, and because almost all educational materials
-are-used at St. Paul's are from WELS, and because St. Paul's' mission
offerings go to WELS, most of the members consider themselves WELS
people, and, for our purposes, we will consider St. Paul's to bhe a WELS

congregation, just as it is listed in the 1987 Yearbook of the WELS. ¢

Nevertheless, the fact that St. Paul's is not a member of WELS (and still
has wovmen's sufferage) often causes difficulties in terminology, and the
WELS people in metro-Columbus must carefully couch their words in such
a way that nobody gets their feathers ruffled. Quite a few people at
St. Paul's feel that they have already been burned by a church body
(the ALC), and thus they treasure their independence. Others would
prefer to simply join WELS de jure, since St. Paul's seems to be a de
facto member anyway, and they would like the privilege of voting member-

ship. A third, small group at St. Paul's prefers to remain independent
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because they do not feel prepared to relinquish what they perceive to be
"the women's right to vote." 5 However, the four WELS congregations
vin metro-Columbus consider St. Paul's to be WELS, and so most joint
activities, services, and meetings of the five churches and their organiza-
tions take place at St. Paul's, which is the most centrally located of
the five, and has the largest facility. The present pastor of St. Paul's
is Rev. W. Keith Roehl.

When Pastor Roehl graduated from Wisconsin Lutheran Seminary in
1966, he was assigned to serve a small group of Lutherans in Grove
City, Ohio. Rev. Lang had alreadyA been meeting with this group, but
was too busy with St. Paul's to take on an additional charge. Rev.
Roehl and this group founded Beautiful Savior Ev. Lutheran Church
in 1967, and Pastor Roehl continued to serve this mission church until
he accepted the call to succeed Rev. Lang at St. Paul's in 1975. Since
that time, Beautiful Savior has seen some controversy, and has had more
turnover in its membership than one might expect if all were going well.
Some say that the problems which negatively @ffected Beautiful Savior
were the pastors who succeeded Rev. Roehl. However, stability seems
to have been restored to this congregation since Rev. Paul Kuske was
called from Michigan Lutheran Seminary to serve as pastor. Beautiful
Savior worships in a lovely chapel with an attached two-room Day School.
It is located in the hear‘t of a typical suburban neighborhood on the
south side of Grove City, which is the largest suburb on the southwest
side of Columbus.

Another shot in the arm for the WELS presence in Columbus came
on the northeast side of the city where a small group of Christians decided
to form Lamb of God Ev. Lutheran Church, founded in 1969. Pastor
Roehl met with this group regularly at first, and commuted all the way

across Columbus to serve them. This congregation has also suffered



a large turnover in membership, which seems to be largely the result

of a lack. of solid lay leadership. This is still the chief problem which
Lamb of God must face today. Lamb of God is served by Rev. Roger
Kovaciny, and is located about one block north of a main intersection
(Morse Rd. and Sunbury Rd.), but is not visible from the intersection.
The fact that it is situated inside Columbus but between Westerville

and Gahanna has made it difficult to identify with any particular commun-
ity, since it seems to be just another Columbus church. Although there
is a lot of housing being built in the area, Lamb of God's lovely chapel
has Alum Creek in its backyard and has a hill across the street. A
better location could have been picked, but there is still plenty of
potential for growth even where it is today.

1976 saw the establishment of Prince of Peace Ev. Lutheran Church,
located on Gender Rd. on the southeast side of Columbus, between Picker-
ington and Reynoldsburg. Because its address is Reynoldsburg, Prince
of Peace has found it easier to identify with this suburb. However,
its present WEF (Worship-Education-Fellowship) unit has been sold, and
ground has been broken for the construction of a new church building
in a superior location on McNaughten Rd. in the Smith Farms subdivision.
The new site is still in Columbus, but it is right next door to Reynolds-
burg, and will probably prove to be too long a commute for the few
members from Pickerington. Prince of Peace has been blessed with excellent
lay leadership and with Rev. Marc Schroeder, who has served this group
of Christians since his ordination in 1976. Several of the laymen are
financially well-to-do, and are major contributors; thus Prince of Peace
has fewer financial difficulties than many churches. The biggest problem
which Prince of Peace had to face during LPR's first year of operation
was deciding what to do about the fact that they were outgrowing their

WEF unit, and that it would be unwise to build another chapel on the



present Gender Rd. site, since most of the land around the site is to

be developed for industrial use rather than residential, and the architects

have identified a drainage problem which would cost too much fo correct.
On the northwest side of Columbus is Shepherd of Peace Ev. Lutheran

Church. Founded in 1982, Shepherd of Peace dedicated their WEF unit

in September of 1985, during the early stages of the planning for LPR.

Shepherd of Peace has the best location of our five churches. Located

on the corner of Hard Rd. and Smoky Row Rd., Shepherd of Peace is

surrounded by major housing developments which are under construction,

and a shopping center has recently been built across Smoky Row Rd.

Located inside the city of Columbus proper, Shepherd of Peace has a

Worthington address (formerly Powell), and a Dublin phone number.

The church is basically identified ‘with Worthington, however, and it

is listed as such in the 1987 Yearbook of the WELS.® The pastor of

Shepherd of Peace is Rev. Richard Starr.
Because LPR's very existence is intimately connected with the situ-
ations of the various WELS congregations in metro-Columbus, it i1s important

to have this background in mind when any study of LPR is done.

Chant oi[' the WELS Situation in Metrno-Columbua’

Beautiful Savior, / Lamb of God / Prince of Peace / Shepherd of Peace / St. Paul's

Grove City Columbus Reynoldsburg Worthington Columbus
Year founded 1967 1969 1976 1982 1821
Baptized souls 232 86 140 79 743
Communicants 162 58 80 54 566
Average attendance 117 - 50 94 57 267
Number of services 1 1 2 1 1
Kuske Kovaciny Schroeder Starr Roehl

Year ordained 1953 1977 1976 1978 1966
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B. The 0./1&901 o)f the Concept

Who first thought of starting LPR in the first place? Like all
other organizations, the concept of LPR as it exists today is a product
of a lot of thgught on the part of many. However, the concept of LPR
can be traced to the Church Growth Seminar held at Upper Arlington
High School in Upper Arlington, a Columbus west-side suburb. In all,

46 members of St. Paul's attended this seminar, 8  which was sponsored
by Zion Ev. Lutheran Church (LC-MS), Columbus, and organized by Rev.
William J. Britton of Zion. The Seminar was held in February of 1985,
and, within one month, St. Paul's began to hold "Church Growth" meetings
in their own auditorium. At these meetings, different books of the bible
are studied and discus'sed, with applications made to both internal and
external church growth. These meetings began at St. Paul's in March

of 1985, and began by studying the book of Acts, observing how God
granted growth to his early Christian church. This bible study was
authored by Mr. Floyd Stolzenburg, a new member of St. Paul's as of Feb-
~ruary, 1985.

Mr. Stolzenburg is a native of Bexley, an island suburb surrounded
by the city of Columbus. He received his B.A. in Education at Capital
University, Columbus; his B.D. and M.Div. at Concordia Seminary, Spring-
field; his M.Ed. at the University of Missouri, St. Louis; and Ph.D.
candidate status from St. Louis University. He is a former LC-MS pastor,
having served at Trinity Ev. Lutheran Church, Orchard Farm, MO, and
as Senior Pastor at Salem Ev. Lutheran Church, Black Jack, MO. After
serving in the parish ministry from 1968-1984, Mr. Stolzenburg left the
ministry and returned to his hometown in December of 1984 because he
was having marital problems. Feeling very uncomfortable with the liberal
theology at all but two of the LC-MS churches in metro-Columbus (for

personal reasons he could not attend either of those two), Mr. Stolzenburg



chose to join the independent St. Paul's. He felt right at home in short
order! After making himself available to Rev. Roehl as a resource should
Pastor Roehl ever need him, Mr. Stolzenburg began to offer ideas and
suggestions quite often, and most of his ideas proved to be of value.
Because of his intense interest in Church Growth, Mr. Stolzenburg helped
bastor Roehl set up and run the local Church Growth meetings at St.
Paul's, and has written many bible studies and articles for the WELS
pastors and people in metro-Columbus.

One of the laymen at St. Paul's who attended these meetings (inclu-
ding the original meeting at Upper Arlington) was Mr. George Skestos,
& man whose heart is on fire for missions and Church Growth. Mr. Skestos
is a very successful businessman, and he owns Homewood Corp., a major
construction firm in Columbus. He also owns several companies which
are subsidiaries of Homewood Corp. Mr. Skestos has the distinction of
being a voting member of BOTH St. Paul's AND Prince of Peace . (and
is an elder at the latter church). Mr. Skestos began talking to Mr.
Stolzenburg after the Church Growth meetings, and found that they both
had a common interest in Church Growth. He also discovered that they
shared the concern that there was much that could (and perhaps should!)
be done among our existing five WELS congregations in metro-Columbus.
As the two men talked, they identified problems with our mission outreach
programs and concepts, the lack of communication and cooperation between
congregations, and the need to better train and use our lay people in
these capacities. Many possibilities were discussed. Out of their conver-
sations arose the idea that it would bé ideal if we had a Church Growth
specialist who could serve as a full-time consultant to the five churches
and their pastors. Mr. Skestos indicated that he would be willing to
employ Mr. Stolzenburg in such a capacity if the five pastors and churches

would be willing to accept such help.9



What Mr. Skestos and Mr. Stolzenburg were proposing was totally
novel in the WELS. We have had Mission Counselors, District Missionaries,
Mission Boards, Evangelism Commissions, and other such official synodical
positions and boards, but, to the best of this writer's knowledge, what
Mr. Skestos and Mr. Stolzenburg were proposing was (and still is) unique
to the WELS. Never before has the WELS had a privately funded, not-

- for-profit Church Growth consulting firm whose services are limited to
WELS congregations. What really concerned Mr. Skestos and Mr. Stolzénburg
was how this idea would be received by the pastors and congregations.

A caricature of the WELS has it that new ideas are seldom well-re-
ceived by WELS pastors. Much to the surprise of Mr. Skestos, when
he presented his proposal to Pastors Roehl, Schroeder, and Kuske, although
they seem skeptical at first, they quickly became interested in the concept.
In a telephone interview Pastor Kuske said that he would characterize
the overall attitudes of the péstors as "interested, but cautious,”" and
that they had a lot of unanswered questions and foresaw many complica-

tions. 10

After discussing if informally among themselves for a month

or so, the subject was formally discussed at their MCMMM (Metro-Columbus
Monthly Ministers' Meeting--the monthly meeting of the five WELS pastors
and the vicar at St. Paul's) at St. Paul's (in this writer's office) on
September 6, 1985.

The five pastors expressed several concerns at this meeting. Was
this proposed consulting firm being proposed simply so George Skestos
might find a job for his friend Floyd Stolzenburg? How much authority
should the consultant have? How would the parameters of the consultant's
job be determined? What were the circumstances under which Mr. Stolzen-
burg left the ministry, and how might that affect the acceptance of his
proposalé,and his credibility? And how might we sell this concept to

our congregationsjif we decide to go ahead with this concept? These
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questionsand many others needed to be answered before any official
steps could be taken to start such a firm as Mr. Skestos envisioned.
[t was agreed that the pastors would ask their respective church councils
and/or congregations for their initial reactions. (At this meeting Pastor
Kuske was chosen to chair the MCMMM.)

Up to this point the proposed firm was being called LAGA ("Lutheran

Association for Gospel Advancement"). At the church council meeting
at St. Paul's on September 17, 1985, Mr. Skestos presented his proposal
that LAGA be established in order to provide consultation services for
the WELS pastors and churches in metro~Columbus, in order to help every-
one concerned in their God-given assignment to "make disciples of all
nations,”™ and to help organize and coordinate inter-congregational activ-
ities and services. In spite of Mr. Skestos' impassioned plea, his proposal
received less than enthusiastic support at St. Paul's. A few members
of the council were very supportiv‘e, and a few were not at all in favor
of such a group. Most felt that they needed to have more specifics before
they would be able to decide. The greatest objection to the formation
of LAGA was the fear that "we would be opening ourselves up to inviting
an outsider to come in and tell us what to do and how to do it." It
is no surprise that such a reaction was heard at St. Paul's, since it
is not amember of WELS, as was stated before. This was typical of
several of the comments this writer heard at that n1<eeting. Nevertheless,
a vote was taken and the council decided to throw its hat into the ring
with the other WELS congregations in support of the establishing of such
a consulting firm. Mr. Phil Glende, Principal of St. Paul's Lutheran
Elementary School, was designated by the council to serve as the lajr rep-
resentative of St. Paul's on the proposed Board of Trustees for LAGA.

Mr. Glende was one of those who had expressed serious misgivings about
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the propbéed consulting firm, and this writer perceived his selection
to be St. Paul's council's means of keeping a very close eye on the
development of LAGA.

The reactions of the other four church councils were all much more
favorable. Beautiful Savior's coun'cil, which was not very well organized,
was '"generally favorable" and "willing to accept any help available,"
according to Rev. Kuske.'! Lamb of God's council was almost non-existent,
their lack of laymen willing to serve has left Pastor Kovaciny with only
three men for a council. Realizing their problems, they were very willing
to try such a consulting service. "All reactions were and are uniforml}
positive," said Rev. Kovaciny in a telephone interview. 12 The first
time Prince of Peace's council heard the proposal from Mr. Skestos,
they were very supportive of the concept. Pastor Schroeder told me
that his well organized council was willing to make use of such a service
should one be available.!3 Shepherd of Peace also had (and has) a
very well organized church council, and it was very excited about the
proposal when it first considered the potential for helping all five churches
grow. Pastor Starr called their reaction "guarded enthusiasm': guarded
only because they wanted to know more specifics.14 S0 all four of the
WELS member church councils reacted more positively than did St. Paul's'.
All five councils designated a lay representative to the proposed Board

cof Trustees, and the official planning process was in wmotion.

C. The Plamléné, Procesn
When Mr. Skestos and Mr. Stolzenburg first came up with their
proposal, they placed it before the pastors. At their MCMMMs the pastors
wrangled over their concerns and practical matters, envisioned the poten-
tial, and hlodified the proposal. They put it in the form of a working

document which stated the purpose, objectives, and policies of the organ-
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LUTHERAN PARISH RESOURCES, INCORPORATED 11a

PURPOSE OF THE ORGANIZATION

To prov1de resources to help the pastors and churches of the Wisconsin Evangelical
Lutheran Synod in advancing the cause of Christ and the spread of the Gospel.

OBJECTIVES OF THE ORGANIZATION

1)

2)

3

4)

5)

6)

To enlist 'the talents of a man who has a proven capability in church
administration as a resource for pastors and churches of the WELS.

To offer such man as a resource person or consultant, first to Columbus area
WELS congregations (il.e., to member congregations of the Corporation), and
then to WELS congregations outside of the Columbus area.

Through this resource person/consultant to help our pastors enhance their
personal ministries, :

Through this resource person/consultant to help our pastors in their work of
equipping the saints for ministry.

By means of this resource person/consultant to research and develop new
concepts and methods of ministry.

By means of this resource person/consultant to assist in organizing
congregational activities.

POLICIES OF THE ORGANIZATION

1) The corporation shall be empowered to hire and employ the resource person/consu
/

2) The corporation shall provide the services of the resource person/consultant on
at the request of a.) a pastor or b.) a pastor together with his church council

3) The corporation, through its Executive Committee, shall have sole responsibilit
for assigning and scheduling the duties of the resource person/consultant.

4) The corporation shall charpge a nominal fee puer communicant, as established by
the Board of Trustees, if a congregation which is not a member congregation
of the corporation wishes to use the resource person/consultant.

5) The Board of Trustees shall annually review the personnel and program and
submit a written report to each Columbus congregation.

6) The corporation shall be funded by private donations and not by congregational
budgets. Therefore there will be no impact on the budgets of any of the
member congregations involved.

7) VWhen mission congregations are involved, the corporation shall -repgularly inforn
the Michigan District Mission Board and Mission Counselor of its activity.

8) When missions seek to utilize the resource person/consultant, it shall be the
responsibility of the congregations to consult with the Dlstrltt Mission Board/
Mission Counselor prior to applying to our Board.

ORGANIZATION

1) The organization will be a non-profit, tax exempt corporation.

2) The chief governing body will be a Board of Trustees, consisting of one (1)
pagstor and ane (1) laywan from each member congregatlon.

3) Administrative duties will be carried out by an [Executive Committee consisting

of two (2) pastors and oné (1) layman clected by the Board of Trustees.
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izetion. This working document was placed before the entire Board of
Trustees as a starting point at which the Roard could begin its work.

The Board first assembled at St. Paul's on Sunday, Octobar 6, 1985,

O/zég,[_nal Boand o}f [ nuateea 0)[ LPR

NAME TITLE CONGREGATION
Rev. Paul Kuske President Beautiful Savior
Mr. Duane McCoy Vice-President Shepherd of Peace
Mr. Kenneth Hard Secretary Prince of Peace
Rev. Marc Schroeder Treasurer Prince of Peace
Mr. Ronald Cooper Beautiful Savior
Teacher Philip Glende St. Paul's
Rev. Roger Kovaciny Lamb of God
Rev. W. Keith Roehl St. Paul's
Rev. Richard Starr Shepherd of Peace
Mr. Lester Stauske Lamb of God
Mr. George Skestos Statuatory Agent [ex officiol

When thle Board first met, they had no elected officers as yet. .
Because Rev. Kuske had been elected chairmar of the MCMMM, it was
the conseasus of the Board that he should serve as acting chairman
until zlections could be heid. Rev. Kuske 'consented, and appointed
Mr. Kenneth Hard as secretary for the meeting. The Board proceeded
tc adopt the necessary resolutions for incorporation as a "Not for Profit"
corporation, and this information was passed aleng to Mr. Skestos' attor-
neys in order that they might draw up the legal paperwork. The Board
agreed to use the working document proposed by the pastors as the framework
for the organization and a guideline for the pro tem committees. Dissat-

iefacti

ion with the name LAGA l=d to the decision to select another name

[

for the corporaticn. "Lutheran Parish Resourceg, Incorporated" was
chosenn. The Board then split up. into three pro tem commitfees which
met in cther rooms, dic their work, and reassembled -with their reports
for the entire Board to act upon. The committees were: Administration,
Budget, and Personnel (which later became the Search Committes).

-

The Administration Committes preposed a job dascription for *he
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consultant to be hired (see pages 13-a and 13-b, which a photocopies

of the job descriptionas proposed by the Administration Committee and

amended by the entire Board), and the composition of the Executive

Committee, which was to be responsible for the daily operation of the

corporation andthe supervision of the consultant.

consists of the President, Secretary,
of the Administration Committ_ee were
The Budget Committee proposed

tion. Mr. Skestos agreed to provide

The Executive Committee
and Treasurer. Both recommendations
adopted.

a budget for the first year of opera-

LPR with office space and supplies,

telephone, equipment, furniture, use of a photocopier, and receptionist

services at his Homewood Corporate Offices, 750 Northlawn Drive, Columbus,

OH, 43214. This alone was figured to be worth $8000. Mr. Skestos also
agreed to provide a cash grant of $45,000 to cover:
Salary——--—m e $30,000
Payroll Taxes-———me o 3,500
Auto Allowance——-- e e 3,000
Heslth Insurance—-———commmo e 2,400
Professional Development--——-cmememeeono 500
ContingEenCieS ~ o cmm e e e 5,600

CASH NEEDED -~ o e e e e e $45,000
Mr. Skestos himself moved passageof this budget, which easily passed.
The Personnel Committee recommended a procedure to fill the position

of consultant:

1) Appoint a search committee;
2) Develop a list of candidates by soliciting names from Synod
and District Presidents, and from members of the five churches;
8) Solicit applications from the candidates;
4) Interview qualified applicants before the entire Board for final

selection and hiring.
This recommendation was accepted, and the Personnel Committee was appointed
to be the Search Committee, with the addition of Mr. Lester Stauske,
who is a personnel specialist by trade.
Winners

The Board of Trustees then held election of officers.

are listed on the chart on page 12. The Board agreed to meet the following



13- a

JOB DESCRIPTION

DRAFT COPY FOR ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING 10/6/85

FOR: The Consultant Hired by "Parish Resources, Inc."

1.  GENERAL:

IT. SCOPE:

The Consultant shall provide aid and information for the Pastor
and congregation according to the policies determined by the
governed board. '

A, The consultant will develop defined short term projects within
congregations,

B. Among congregations he will carry out ongoing programs as
directed by the governing board.

IIT. RELATIONSHIPS: All job-related activities of the consultant shall be defined

and controlled by the governing board. Whenever the consultant is
working in a congregation, he shall alwvays function in an advisory
capacity and must subordinate himself to trhe Pastor whenever the

Pastor is exercising his role as the shepherd of the congregation.

IV. THE CONSULTANT AS A RESOURCE PERSON FOR THE PASTOR:

Upon Request from a Pastor and as approved by the soverning
Board:

A. To offer counsel in the areas of administration, i.e,, to
offer counsel regarding time-management, forms, labor-
saving devices, and other administrative tools.

B. To help the Pastor in develoning skills, such as those
that are needed in canvassing, calling, communications, etc.

C. The consultant may be directed to de research or to develop
materials,

V. THE CONSULTANT AS A RESOURCE PERSON TOR AN INDIVIDUAL CONCREATION :

Upon request of the Pastor and Church Council through the
governing board: .

A.  The consultant will provide evaluative services,

B. The consultant will counsel with leaders in the local
congreation in order to enhance their leadership,

C. The consultant will develop programs for equipping the
$aints in their Christian discipleship.
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VI. THE CONSULTANT AS A RESOURCE PERSON FOR THE COLUMBUS AREA CONGREATIONS:
As directed by the governing board:

A. The consultant will plan and supervise workshops for
various groups within the congregations (e.g. treasurers,
Sunday School teachers, elders, etc.)

B. The consultant will plan and supervise other types of
activities between our congreation (e.g. youth rallies,
retreats, etc.)

C. The consultant will plan and supervise cooperative programs
of the member congregations.
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month. The Search Committee had a month to work, the pastors had two
MCMMMs to discuss LPR's progress, and the lay delegates had a month
to think about it and discuss it among the members of their congregations
and church councils. The Executive Committee had a month to work.l®

The Board of Trustees met at Beautiful Savior on November 14,
1985.  All Board members had to sign the incorporation documents for
the lawyers, and were informed that an application for tax exemption
had been submitted. Highlights of this Board meeting are as follows:
1)  "Request for Consultant" form was submitted and approved.
The Vice-President was designated as the person to receive
all requests for services of the consultant.
2) Objective #6 of the "Working Document" was amended to read
as follows:
"By means of the resource/consultant to assist congrega-
tional leaders in organizing congregational and/or inter-

congregational activities."

3) Theresident Statuatory Agent was redesignated as Pastor Kuske,
on the advice of Mr. Skestos' lawyers.

4) The Search Committee named eight men who had been nominated
for the position of consultant. The interviewing procedure
was Turther discussed, and the time and place of the interviews

was set, as well as the time and place for the Board's final
vote to determine who would be the consultant.l®

D. f/L/u'_ng, the Conaultant( r!)

S50 far the Search Committee had four candidates who had expressed
interest in the position: Rev. Burton Stensberg, Schofield, WI; Rev.
Larry Zwieg, Milwaukee, WI; Rev. Roger Zehms, St. Louis County, MO;
and Mr. Floyd Stolzenburg. However, by the time the Board met on Decem-
ber 5, 19.86 at Homewood Corporate Offices, the first 'two pastors had
withdrawn theif names from consideration, and the field had been narrowed
to two. Undaunted, the Board went ahead and paid Pastor Zehm's airfare

to Columbus, and interviews were held before the entire Board. Mr.



Stauske was chosen to conduct the interviews, since he is Human
Resources Director of White Consolidated Industries, Inc., and

is more than qualified to conduct such interviews. After explainin
the interviewing process to the Board, Mr. Stauske interviewed
Rev. Zehms and Mr. Stolzenburg. Each candidate was given the
same set of questions, with follow-up questioning by the Board
members. Mr. Stolzenburg's qualifications have already been
discussed. Rev. Roger Zehms received his B.A. at Northwestern
College, Watertown, and his B.D. (M.Div. eguivalent) at Wisconsin
Lutheran Seminary, Mequon in 1966. (He was a classmate of Rev.
Roehl.) He served as an undergraduate tutor at Northwestern
College (West Hall) during the 1964-1965 school year, and as
pastor of two mission congregatiocns in the St. Louis area:

Peace LEv. Lutheran Church, Owensville, MO, 1966-1972; and Martin
Luther Ev. Lutheran Church, St. Louis County, MO, 1967-1985.

He was Circuit Pastor of the Southern Conference of the Minnesota
District of the WELS, served as area director of Reaching Out,
editor of GENERATIONS from 1975-1982, and civilian chaplain

on three military bases. The Board was highly impressed with

the qualifications of both candidates.

After Mr. Stolzenburg's interview, the Board felt prépared
to vote. Each member had used a uniform system of awarding
points to each candidate in several different catagories, all
specifically related to a point in the job description. This
writerwas also present at this meeting, and, both because he
was not a voting member of the Board and because he was a Vicar,
this writer was chosen to tabulate the total points on all the
ballots. However, an unforeseen problem arose! No method of

tabulating the ballots had been chosen. Mr. Stolzenbhurg received
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a majority of the votes on 6 of the 10 ballots cast; Rev. Zehns
was the winner on only 4 ballots. However, when total points
were tabulated, Rev. Zehms received 4883 points to Mr. Stolzen-
burg's 467 points. Now the Board had a real dilemma: which
candidate should be awarded the position? After much discussion
late into the night, a secret ballot was taken, and Rev. Zehms
was chosen by a vote of 6 to 4. Pastor Schroeder, as head of
the Search Committee, was given the task of informing Rev. Zehms
that the position was his if he was willing to accept it. Mr.

Stolzenburg was informed when Rev. Zehms accepted the position}7

Mr. Skestos had not attended the interviewing session be-
cause he did not want the Board members to think that, just
because he was providing all the funding, he would be calling
the shots. It became his custom to avoid all Board meetfings
except when explicitly requested, for the same reason. This
impressed the Board with the knowledge that they would indeed
run the corporation, and not be a mere puppet, or front, for
the benefactor. For this reason, Mr. Skestos' absence put a
lot of minds at ease.

On December 6, 1985, the morning following the interviewing
session, the pastors held there MCMMM in this writer's office
at St. Paul's. Several concerns were expressed. As Mr. Stolzen-
burg's pastor, Rev. Roehl wcndered how he was going to deal
with Mr. Stolzenburg in the future. Obviously his feelings
would be hurt after pﬁtting in so‘much effort at developing
the LPR concept in the first place, and then losing out to a
WELS pastor who had also served many years in St. Louis! The
pastors expressed concern over the fact that both men were in

the process of obtaining divorces. Pastor Kuske called both
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Rev. R. Mueller, President of the Michigan District, and Rev.
G. Birkholz, President of the Minnesota District, and learned
that, in spite of the fact that Rev. Zehms was obtaining a divorce,
he was the injured party and is still eligible to serve in the
pastoral ministry of the WELS. Mr. Stolzenburg's marital situa-
tion was familiar to Pastor Roehl, and his word was accepted
by the others that Mr. Stolzenburg could still serve in a con-
sulting position without giving offence. (To this date, Rev.
Zehms is listed as "CRM," i.e., he is eligible for a call into
the preaching ministry of the WELS. On the other hand, Mr.
Stolzenburg has not yet requested a colloquy, and is not eligible
for such a call. Although Rev. Zehms' name was inadvertently

omitted from the clergy roster in the 1987 Yearbook of the WELS,

he was accepted into voting membership in the Ohio Conference

and the Michigan District in 1986.18) Several reasons for the
voting results were suggested and discussed, but the consensus

of the pastors was that the members of the congregations would
probably feel more at ease working with Pastor Zehms, but that
his background was essentially the same as any other WELS pastor.
Mr. Stolzenburg, however, graduated from Conéordia Seminary

in Springfiebﬁ where there was more emphasis on practical theology,
and his experience in the LC-MS, usually perceived tQ be -a more
progressive church body than WELS, would give him many different
ideas that our WELS pastors never thought of. Even though Rev.
zehms had been chosen, the pastors were not satisfied, yet they
realized that thej@ould not have been any more satisfied had

Mr. Stolzenburg been chosen. Their felicitous dilemma was that

they had two superb candidates, both with unique qualities,
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and they did not want to lose out on either one! But the decision had
been reached by the entire Board of Trustees, and that decision was
final.l?

As was said before,Rev. Zehms accepted the position, and requested
a peaceful release from his call at Martin Luther Ev. Lutheran Church
in St. Louis. This writer had dinner with Mr. Skestos that evening
(December 6, 1985). Mr. Skestos said that he had met Rev. Zehms while
he was in Columbus for the interview, and that he was favorably impressed
with'him. However, Mr. Skestos had hoped that Mr. Stozenburg would
be selected. He was absolutely convinced that Mr. Stolzenburg had the
very gualities which the WELS needed in Coldmbus.

Because Mr. Skestos felt so strongly about this, he attended the Ex-
ecutive Committee meeting on December 12,: and learned that the Board
felt that Rev. Zehms was even better for the position, even though the
vote had been extreemly close. Since the Board felt that Rev. Zehms
was so good, Mr. Skestos offered to provide the necessary funding to
hire BOTH men, if the Board of Trustees would be willing to accept
his offer. Nevertheless, he was willing to go ahead with the project
without Mr. Stolzenburg should the Board prefer not to accept his offer
of additional funding. After much discussion as to whether or not this
would change Rev. Zehms' decision to accept the job and how the two
would work together, the Executive Committee agreed to recommend Mr.
Skestos' offer to the Board of Trustees for their action.

At the Executive meeting on December 19th, it was decided that
Rev. Zehms should serve as 'Administrative Director" because he was chosen
first by the Trustees. This title was modified to "Director/Consultant"
at the Committee's December 26th meeting. Mr. Stolzenburg's title would

be "Consultant." The Committee recommended that the two consultants



19

work closely together, with Rev. Zehms receiving the work assignments
from the Executive Committee, and dividing the assignments with Mr.
Stolzenburg. Because, as Director/Consultant, Rev. Zehms would be responsibl
for regular supervision and evaluation, it was decided to set the Director/
Consultant's salary at $30,000 and the Consultant's at $27,600 for the
first year. Although Mr. Skestos was not enthused about the distinction
made between the two consultants, he agreed to allow the Board of Trustees
make the final decision attheir first annual meeting on January 9, 198620

The first Annual Meeting of the Board of Trustees of LPR was held
at St. Paul's. The Board of Trustees membership changed somewhat, since
Mr. Hard had transferred his membership from Prince of Peace to Beautiful
savior. Prince of Peace's new representative was Mr. Andy Schut. Because
Mr. Hard was doing an outstanding job as Secretary, it was decided that
he would continue to serve as Secretary of the Board, but that he would
not have any voting privileges. The Board seriously considered the
recommendations of the Executive Committee, and voted (not unanimously)
to hire both men--Rev. Zehms as Director/Consultant, and Mr. Stolzenburg
as Consultant, both at the recommended salary levels. Both men were

to  Dbegin their work as of January 15, 1986.21

LI, INCEPTION
A. Patténg the Conaultants to Wonk

During the month of December, most of the Board members had a
hard time envisioning there being enough work for one consultant, much
less two full-time men. But the closer the proposed January 15th start-
up date approached, the more proposals and requests for help were directed
toward LPR. Rather than saving the pastors and laymen time, the work
load was already beginning to snowball by the first of the year. The

advisability of having two consultants became more obvious when the
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two men receilved their initial work assignments. Plenty of work had

already been planned for them when they began to work in mid-January.

The Board of Trustees, at its first Annual Meeting (January 9th) agreed

that the Executive Committee should meet weekly with Rev. Zehms, and

give him as assignments the work which had been requested and approved
by the Executive Committee, which would be approved or disapproved

on the basis of the adopted objectives and policies of the corporation.

The Executive Committee would prioritize each request which LPR had

and would receive, and Rev. Zehms would divvy up the work with Mr.

Stolzenburg. (Specific projects of LPR will be discussed under "B. The

Consultants' Work.") At the same Board meeting, the four officers were

reelected, and the following resolution was adopted:

RESOLVED 1) that LPR, Inc. allow itself to be used as an agency through
whicnh the goals of Christian education will be supported, and
be it further

RESOLVED 2) that LPR, Inc. will hereby establish an irrevocable endowment
fund, to be called "The Columbus Christian Education Endow-
ment Fund," and be it finally

RESOLVED 3) that LPR, INC. establish an operating fund that will receive
and disperse the earnings of the endowment fund as well as
other gifts given for the immediate use in the Christian edu-

cation fund. This fund will be called "The Columbus Christian
Education Operating Fund."

The Board was broadening its sights as to the potential services of LPR! 22
On January 15, 1986, LPR official began its operation, and the con-

sultants moved into their office space on the second floor of the corpor-

ate offices of Homewood Corporation. Rev. Zehms met with the Executive

Committee to receive his first worlk assignments the next day. Both consultant

were invited to attend the January Ohio Pastor/Teacher/Delegate Conference

at Jenera, but only Rev. Zehms was directed to attend conferences unless

Mr. Stolzenburg would be specifically directed to do so by the Executive

Committee. Rev. Zehms was directed to use the title "Pastor,”™ but all

requests for him to preach or conduct worship services were to be approved



21
by the Executive Committee for at least the first six months. Both consult-
ants were directed to rotate between the five churches for their worship
and fellowship activities. This was intended to give them more exposure
to the people, as well as to give the consultants first-hand impressions
of the people among whom they would be working. Rev. Zehms was encour-
aged to be creative about suggesting projects which would benefit the
WELS in metro-Columbus, but he was directed not to respond vto requests
for LPR's services until the Committee had given approval. He was directed
to prepare news releases about LPR, and periodic newsletters (in the
form of bulletin inserts) to let the members of the five churches know
what LPR is all about and what it is doing. 'P_astor Zehms was also directed

to give the Committee periodic reports on the progress of LPR's projeC'ts.23

B. The Conaultants’ Wonk

Fromthe very beginning, it was the general attitude of all concerned
that LPR was not going to be a slipshod organization, and no expense waé
spared to give LPR a very professional beginning (within the limits of
good stewardship). All minutes and records were carefully kept and
filed. Business cards, envelopes, and custom stationary were obtained.
LPR soon began to produce its monthly "UPDATE," which gives the members
information about LPR and its projects, and it is distributed in the
Sunday bulletins at all five churches. LPR also developed a uniform,
neat, methodical, and well-organized means by which it reports to the
Committee on the progress of its work. This report is indeked in the
sequence based on the date the requeSt was first received. For our
purposes, rather than reproducing these materials, here is a list of the
projects which LPR undertook during its first year, January 15, 1986-
January 15, 1987. This listing is not chronological, but is based on

the Consultant's Job Description (pp. 13-a & 13-h).
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PROJECTS UNDERTAKEN BY L.P.R. DURING ITS FIRST YEAR

IV. The Consultants are to serve as resource persons for the Pastors:

A. Administration:
Held a time management seminar for the pastors, June 12.
Produced a job description for pastors.
Produced a design for better vicar evaluation for Rev. Roehl.
B. Personal Ministry Skills:
Evaluated preaching for Rev. Kovaciny.
Held a time management seminar for the pastors, June 12.
Held a campus minisrty seminar for the pastors, August 22-23.
Developed a "Pastoral Support Program” for Rev. Kovaciny.
Began preaching and teaching evaluation for Rev. Schroeder.
C. Research and Develope Materials:
Prepared Outreach Bible Study Program for Prince of Peace to use at new location.
Trained Prince of Peace layman in community relations for new Jocation.
Developed new brochure for Prince of Peace.
Developed Campus Ministry program for Rev. Starr.

V. The Consultants are to serve as resource persons for the individual
congregations:

A. Evaluation:
Evaluated boys' program at Lamb of God. Recommended co-ed program.
Studied choir participation problem at Lamb of God.
Began to devliope total discipleship program for Beautiful Savior {postponed}.
Studied mission strategy on the East side of Columbus for Executive Committee.
Served as professional consultants for Prince of Peace's Building Committee,
Developed new brochure for Prince of Peace.
Trained Prince of Peace layman in community relations for new location.
Developed Growth Plan for Prince of Peace's move.

B. Enhancing Leadership Skills of Laypeople:

Trained area Youth Leaders--both adults and high school-age leaders. Helped them
organize a new area youth program, coordinating the five groups.

Began on-going Elders' Training Program at Prince of Peace.

Assisted with VBS planning and teacher training at Prince of Peace.

Assisted new Stewardship Chairman at Prince of Peace with setting up Stewardship
program {based on biblical principles).

Planned retreat for Prince of Peace's Church Council.

C. Programs for Equipping the Saints in Christian Discipleship:
Conducted Witness Workshop at Lamb of God (June 1) and St. Paul's (August 24).
Helped Rev. Roehl set up Lay Caring Ministry at St. Paul's, and train the lay

Caregivers.
Assisted in starting MOPS (Mothers of Pre-Schoolers) at Shepherd of Peace.
Developed Sponsorship Program for integrating new members into Shepherd of Peace.
Recommended that programs for grade-schoolers be handled by Lutheran Pioneers.
Began to assemble materials for anti-substance abuse brochure and vrogram.
Set up Church Growth Program for Beautiful Savior, including Parish Enrichment
Program (PEP).
Held Evangelism Training Seminars at Shepherd of Peace in September.
Assisted with the organization of a new adult education program at St. Paul's,
Trained lay evangelists at Beautiful Savior.
VI. The Consultants are to serve as resource persons for area congregations:

A. Workshops for Groups:

Sunday School Teachers' Institute organized and conducted August 16.
Held Forum for Education Chairmen.
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LPR'a Finat Yean'a Pno}ecta , continued

B. Activities in General:
Conducted two three-day summer camps:
32 attended the high school camp;
63 attended the grade school camp (Includes adults).
Began to set up 1987 Aduit Bible Study Retreat.
Conducted Pathfinders' Retreat (college students and young adults).
Organized LWMS Fall Rally, which was held October 18.
Set up Area Reformation Service.
Assisted in setting up Area Ascension Day Service.
C. Cooperative Programs:
Assisted with publicity of area VBS programs (newspaper and radio).
PTanned model Area Youth Program, and conducted several activities.
Helped organize summer softball for children and adults of all five churches.
Began to investigate setting up a WELS Speakers Bureau for metro-Columbus.
Studied demographics and other information in order to recommend an area-wide
mission strategy. Recommended that the next WELS mission in metro-
Columbus be established in Pickerington, OH.
Began to review WLC&FS Family Life Series materials for use by the churches.
Studied feasibility of obtaining a camping area for WELS churches/groups in Qhio.
Organized and began to operate the Lutheran Bible Institute.
Other projects not spelled out in the Consultant's Job Description:
Served as a sort of "front" organization by sponsoring the Free Conference held September
27.
Assisted Rev. Starr in compiling concepts and teaching methods for his intermediate level
bible study on 1&2 Peter.
Conducted a Lay Leadership Seminar in Findlay, OH, also on September 27.
Assisted the Michigan District Mission Board by spend a week helping Mission Counselor
John Chworowsky do a demographic mission study of the Detroit, MI area.
Provided guidance and advice to both WELS Lutherans for 1ife of Metro-Columbus, Inc. and
the Lutheran Pioneers--Mohawk District during their formative stages.
Assisted in setting up a schedule of events for St. Paul's Lutheran School's Parent/
Teacher Organization.
Provided much off-the~record advice to the Pastors, Vicar, Teachers, and lay leaders at
the five WELS churches.
Produced and published a small "hymnal” for use on retreats and at fellowship activities.

L0, EVALUATION:
A. Initial Remanka:

It must be conceded that the above list is quite impressive, since it
represents a tremendous number of man-hours of labor on the part of
the two consultants. But we must remember that LPR was designed as
a one year pilot program only. The question that must be answered is:
Is it worth the money and the effort to continue LPR for another year?
This is the question to which the Board of Trustees addressed itself
at its meeting September 11, 1986. Mr. Skestos attended this meeting

and addressed the Trustees. He restated his purposes in financing LPR
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as:
1)  Uniting the five churches into a more close-knit fellowship;
2) Enhancing the ministry of the pastors;
3) Training and motivating the laity; and
4) Developing programs to promote ‘spiritual growth in the congrega-
tions and outreach to the unchurched community.
Mr. Skestos then expressed his delight and approval of the work which
LPR had accomplished during the first three quarters of 1986. He agreed
to provide funding for another year, and offered the following guidelines:
1) Confine LPR to the Columbus area during 1987; and
2) Reduce supervision of the consultants, giving the Director
more latitude in decision making.
Mr. Skestos was specifically invited to attend the annual budget meetings
and the mid-year review meetings. Agreeing to this, he excused himself

from the balance of the September Board meeting.24

But is LPR really worth the money and the effort of one more
year? In order to address this question, this writer devised a Survey/
Questionnaire in order to solicit the opinions of the members of the
Bkoard of Trustees, Teachers, church councilmen, and interested laypeople.
Realizing that the constituency of each of the church councils is different,
and that the selection of interested laypeople deemed appropriate by each
pastor will lend a certain degree of added subjectivity to the data,
this writer makes no pretense of this as a scientific survey. However,
he does believe that the results will help assess the success or failure

of LLPR to achieve its stated .objectives.

B. 5unve{c/ 5&5{4/.’

Rev. Zehms was kind enough to assist this writer by distributing

the gquestionnaire to the pastors, and LPR provided some photocopying.
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When this writer sent the master survey/questionnaire to Rev. Zehms,
he included a cover letter explaining his intentions. (This cover letter
is reproduced on page 25-a.) This letter also explained to whom the
survey/ questionnaire should be given, and how it was to be filled out.
Section A dealt with personal information, in order to help this writer
categorize the responses. No names were to bé given (although it was
not difficult to determine exactly who filled out several of the survey/
questionnaires). Section B referred specifically to the stated objectives
of LPR. Section C referred in general to the consultants' job descriptions,
or to concerns which the LPR Board of Trustees dealt with at one time
or another. (This survey/questionnaire is reproduced on pages 25-b
and 25-c.)

Unfortunately, of the approximately fifty people who were invited
to respond, only twenty survey/questionnaires were received by this
writer. Yet this is still sufficient to give us a good picture of the
general attitude towards the work of LPR, and give us a fair basis for
evaluation. This writer tabulated the twenty responses (without benefit
of any data processor), and his results are recorded on page 26. This
writer's observations of the data are as follows:
Section A

All five pastors responded. So did at least one other layperson
from each congregation. Although it appears that St. Paul's has a dispro-
portionate number of responses which might discredit our averages, it
must be borne in mind that St. Paul's has more total members than the
other four churches put together, so it is appropriate that St. Paul's
have heavy representation. It should also be pointed out that, although
all five teachers at St. Paul's responded, neither of the two at Beauti-
ful Savior did. Also, only three of the laymen on the Board of Trustees

responded. Nevertheless, here are the data:
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1420 Henry Street
Watertown, WI 53094

_ January 4, 1987
Rev. Roger Zehms, Director

Lutheran Parish Resources, INC.
750 Northlawn Drive
Columbus, OH 43214

Dear Pastor Zehms:

Enclosed is the Survey/Questionnaire which I have devised
to help me assess the success or failure of LPR to achieve its
Eﬁzﬁzgr?ﬁﬁ?ﬁﬁﬁﬁégg Please make the necessary copies, and dis-
tribute them to the pastors of the 5 churches at the January
Monthly Ministers' Meeting, and ask them to distribute and collect
them for you. When you have received the completed Survey/Ques-
tionnaires, please return them to me. I will be glad to reimburse
you for the copying and/or postal charges.

These are the people whom I would like to have complete the
Survey/Questionnaire:
1. All 5 pastors, but not the consultants
2. All other members of the LPR Board of Trustees

3. All other members of the 5 church councils
4. All other Christian Day School teachers at both schools
5. Any other individuals any of the pastors deems appropria

I realize that the constituency of each of the church councils 1is
different, but that is not important to my study.

Please explain the Survey/Questionnaire to all 5 pastors, and
give them each one copy of this letter. They may wish to read the
following paragraph to their councils before asking them to com-
plete the forms.

“Please do not write your name on the survey/questionnaire! Section A
will give me all the personal information I will need to categorize
your responses. The questions in Section B refer specifically to the
stated objectives of LPR., I[f you are unsure, have no first-hand in-
formation, o6r have no opinion concerning any of these questions in Sec-
tion B, please do not answer. I need accurate, informed opinions here.
The statements in Section C refer in general to the consultants' job
descriptions, or to concerns which have been addressed by the LPR Board
of Trustees at one time or another. If you have no information or opin
ion concerning any of these statements, please write the number '3' on
the line provided."

Thank you very much for your help in conducting this survey.
If I can ever be of help to you, please let me know. A copy of
my completed paper, which will contain the results of this survey,
will be kept on file in the Seminary Library.. Should you or anyone
connected with LPR or our WELS congregations in the Metro Columbus
area ever need a copy of the paper, Prof. Westerhouse would be glad
to send a copy.

May God continue to bless you and the work of LPR!
In His Service,

/

David G. Peters
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Dear Friends in Christ:

Greetings from Wisconsin! May our gracious Lord bless you during 1987
I am now a Senior at Wisconsin Lutheran Seminary. In partial fulfill-
ment of the requirements for the Master of Divinity degree, each senio
is required to do a research project and write a paper on his findings
concerning some facet of Lutheranism in America. This paper is to be
written on a topic which has never before been written about. I have
chosen to write my paper on Lutheran Parish Resources, Inc. 1In order
to fairly and properly evaluate LPR, and to determine whether or not
LPR has actually accomplished what it was designed to accomplish, I
have devised a survey/questionnaire. I would appreciate it if you
would kindly fill out the survey/questionnaire, and return it to eithe:
your pastor or Rev. Roger Zehms, who has agreed to assist me in this
survey. Remember--the purpose of this survey/questionnaire is merely
to assist me in evaluating the success of LPR, and nothing you say
will affect LPR, in the present or in the future. This is for my edu-
cational purposes only.

Thank you for your co¢peration and help! In Christ, David G. Peters
++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++-

SURVEY / QUESTIONNAIRE
Please do not Ldentéfg gounAer ég name.!

Section A: Pleare cinclde the letten éeﬁoae each anawen which
app[éea to you:

1. I am a: a. Lay member of church council.
"b. Lay member of LPR Board of Trustees.
c. Christian Day School teacher.
d. Pastar.
g. Other (please specify position):

2. I belong to: a. Beautiful Savior.
b Lamb of God.
c. Prince aof Peace.
d. Shepherd of Peace.
2. St. Paul's.

Jdection B: Please wnite the numben af youn answen on the Line
provided in frnont of each queation:
[ --haa been (nvaluable
2--haa ﬁe[ped a Lot
JI-~haa heldped a little
b-—haa madg no dd(ﬁenence

5--has been detnimental
3. Has LPA really hélped your pastor enhance his personal minist:

4. Has LPR really helped your pastor in his work of equipping
the saints for ministry?

5. l Has LPR really helped congregational leaders in organizing
congregational activities?

6. Has LPR really helpéed congregational leaders in organizing
intercongregational activities?

7. Has LPR really researched and developed new/different concepts
and methods of public ministry--and presented them to
your pastor and/or congregational leaders?
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10.

=
13.

14.

15.

16.

17.

18.
19.
20.

= I

z2a.

Section C: Please wnite the numben o youn anawen on the Line

rovided (n fnont of each atatement:
/——Atnongly agnree
2 eneaa[lg agnree
I-—ambivalent/no oplnion
4~~genenally diaagnee
5——4tn0n91y ddaagaee

LPR has been valuable as consultant(s) to my pastor.

LPR has been valuable as consultant(s) to the leadership
of my congregation.

LPR's workshops/seminars have been valuable For personal
growth.

LPR's workshops/seminars have been valuable for congregational

strengthening.

LPR has provided valuable aid in congregational administration

LPR has been a valuable source of new ideas, methods, and
concepts of ministry to my pastor.

LPR has been a valuable source of new ideas, methods, and
concepts of ministry to my congregation and its leaders,

Brochures, pamphlets, and inserts prepared by LPA are pro-

fessionally done (appearance, content, and overall quality).

LPR has been a valuable aid to my congregation's evangelism
program.

LPR has been a valusble a&id to my congregation's overall
spiritual growth.

LPR consultants should be more involved in my congregation.
LPR consultants do thaorough research.

LFR is so valuable that it should become a permanent Fixture
in our midst.

I believe that other metropolitan areas should consider
establishing corporations such as LPR, in order to assist
them in their mission.

LPR duplicates services available from WELS or Michigan
District Mission Boards.

Additional commenta, Lf deained:
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Section B

The pastor whose personal ministry was most enhanced by LPR is the
same man who felt the greatest desire for assistance. Lamb of God also
feels most strongly that their pastor has been helped in his work of
equipping the members of his congregation for their own personal ministries.
Lamb of God also gave LPR the highest marks for helping congregational
leaders plan activities--both intra- and intercongregational. They also
gave LPR the highest marks for researching and developing new and/or
different concepts and methods of public ministry and presenting their
findings to them. Their rave reviews are probably due to the very
extensive work which Mr. Stolzenburg has done at Lamb of God, especially
the Parish Enrichment Seminar, the evangelism program, and the individual
attention he has given Rev. Kovaciny.

In general, the lowest marks given LPR were given by St. Paul's,
an older, well-organized congregation, not a member of WELS, and wary
of outside interference. In view of their initial reaction to LPR (the
Church Council's support was not overwhelming), and the congregation’'s
generally-perceived self-sufficiency as an independent congregation,
their reactiongis not unexpected. Even so, in all five categories, BSt.
Paul's gave I‘JPR credit for helping at least "a little."

In every catagory, the pastors gave LPR higher marks than did
the teachers and the church councilmen. This writer feels that both
of these groups are generally inclined to be a little bit more conservative
in their approaches to the ministry than are the pastors, since pastors
are usually trying to find new and/bor different ways of doing the work
of ministry, whereas teachers and councilmen tend to be more wary of
change for fear that the congregational applefp-:ar't might be overturned.
The Laymen on the Board of Trustees gave LPR higher marks than did

the pastors in only one category--#7, which deals with new concepts of
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ministry. These men are more familiar with the work that LPR has been
doing than are the teachers and councilmen, but less qualified to judge
what is new and different thanare the pastors, so their response is
understandable.

The scores which LPR received in Section B indicate that the
consensus of those who responded is that LPR has done a fine job of
fulfilling its stated objectives. According to this data, the objective
which LPR fulfilled best deals with the organization of intercongregational
activities, thus addressing a primary concern of Mr. Skestos that more
and Dbetter cooperation and fellowship is needed between the five churches.
The lowest scores wel;e given in categories #5 and #7, indicating that
perhaps the consultants did too much of the organiz'ing of the intracon-
gregational activities themselves, rather than actually training the con-
gregational leaders to do the organizing; and that this first year of opera-
tion was a learning year for the consultants, as they spent much time
learning what the situation was in each of the five congregations, which
they needed to know before they would be able to introduce new and/or
different concepts of ministry within the congregations. Both of these
objectives should be addressed in 1987.

Section C

Who has benefited more from LPR's consultant services? According
to our data, the pastors were benefited more, by a margin of 1.8 to
2.0. The pastors themselves recognized this, and they gave LPR higher
marks for their role as consultants to themselves than did anyone else.
Together with the "Other Laymen" they gave LPR very high marks for
LPR's services as consultants to the congregations. (Bear in mind that
3 of the 4 "Other Laymen" who responded were from Lamb of God, which
has the smallest average Sunday attendance, and no "Other Laymen'" from

St. Paul's responded, so this statistic is of dubious value at best.)
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Those members of St. Paul's who did respond gave LPR a lower xﬂting
here (2.56) than did any of the other churches--certainly for the same
reasons as stated earlier. Among pastors, it appears that Rev. Kuske
of Beautiful Savior got the least amount of value from LPR as consultants,
but that is based on only two responses.

Most respondents agreed rather strongly that LPR's workshops and
seminars have been valuable for both personal strengthening (1.60 for
#10) and congregational strengthening (1.85 for #11). St. Paul's teachers
agreed more strongly about # 10 than about any other statement on the
survey/guestionnaire. It appears that they were greatly edified by the
workshops and seminars offered by LPR--even more than the pastors
and the laymen.

Most respondents generally agreed LPR provided valuablé aid in
congregational administration. However, this category is their weakest
showing among those statements dealing with the Consultant’'s Job Description,
so this is an area‘which deserves LPR's attention during the coming
year. Apparently the lay trustees and church councilmen are not as
convinced as are the pastors that LPR has been much help in administration.

How valuable a source of new ideas, methods, and concepts of min-
istry has LPR been to the pastor, or to the congregation and its lay
leadership? High marks were given by the three mission churches; much
lower marks were given by St. Paul's (2.11/2.67) and Beautiful Savior
(2.5/2.5). Pastors gave higher marks in both categories than did teachers
or lay councilmen and Trustees. Even so, very strong marks were given
to the consultants for introducing new ideas, which speaks well for
the two men.

LPR was given very high marks in category #15. Almost everyone
felt that the materials produced by LPR are of very professional quality,

both in appearance and in content. The lowest marks were given by
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Lamb of God, which is atypical of their other marks. (Quite likely this
is due to the fact that most of the work done at Lamb of God was done
by Mr. Stolzenburg, who is not well known for his spelling prowess!) But
the high scores in this category demonstrate that the people do not per-
ceive LPR to be an amateurish operation.
Statement #16 dealt with the evangelism programs of each church.
Here the pastors gave LPR the highest marks, while the teachers gave
the lowest. Yet only one of the five teachers at St. Paul's was actively
involved in the evangelism program there, and their marks significantly
dropped St. Paul's average score, making it by far the lowest score.
Evangelism is where LPR received their second-worst marks (although
2.21 is certainly not bad!), perhaps because it was not until the last
part of the year when evangelism began to receive a top priority. This
was recognized as an area which needed more emphasis, so Mr. Stolzenburg's
title was officially changed to "Evangelism Consultant" at the January 15,
1987 Board of Trustees meeting, and 1987 was declared to be a year of
evangelism emphasis among the WELS congregations in metro-Columbus. 2°
Statement #17 was something of a summary statement, dealing with LPR's
role in the overall spiritual growth of each congregation. As one would
expect, the best marks were given by’ Lamb of God, as well as the other
mission congregations. The lowest scores received were from Beautiful
Savior, which is somewhat surprising in view of the fact that Mr. Stolzen-
burg conducted a Parish Enrichment Program there which was very similar
to the PEP which he conducted at Lamb of God, and yet the marks given
by the two churches represent opposite ends of the spread. Again the
pastors felt that LPR was more beneficial to overall spiritual growth
than did the teachers, the lay Trustees, and the church councilmen.
Statements #18-#22 deal with issues discussed at one time or another

by the Board of Trustees. Only Prince of Peace wanted LPR to become
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significantly more involved in their congregational life. The 3.05 score
given by St. Paul's is not a surprise, for the same reasons previously
mentioned. Their low score is primarily due to the negative response
of the teachers, who awarded LPR a 3.7--in otherwards, they are not
in favor of LPR increasing its involvement at St. Paul's. We cannot
interpret this score as a reflection of the St. Paul's teachers' disaffection
with LPR as a concept. However, the overall total average of 2.58 means
that, in general, those who responded to our survey/questionnaire feel
that LPR should increase its involvement in the individual congregations
only slightly.

It is interesting to note that the teachers gave LPR the lowest score
on the thoroughness of LPR's research. The pastors gave the highest
marks. The 1.6 overall score shows that research is one of LPR's strongest
suits.

Is LPR so valuable that it should become a permahent fixture in
metro-Columbus? The mission churches say "Yes!" but the two established
churches are not quite as enthusiastic. This is to be expected, since
mission congregations generally have more enthusiasm for church growth
than do established churches. (This is not without its exceptions, of
course.) Laymen agreed that LPR should become a permanent fixture,
while the pastors and teachers were a little less likely to commit themselves
after only one year of the pilot program. (It would be interesting to
ask this question again at the end of 1987.)

Sho.uld other cities consider establishing an organization such as
LPR in order to assist them in their mission? A very positive response
here (1.6) indicates that LPR is highly thought of by the twently respondents.
This novel concept has worked well in Franklin County, and might be
beneficial in other metropolitan areas where WELS is represented. » Per-

haps cities such as Phoenix, Tucson, Minneapolis/St. Paul, and Detroit



would be candidates for such an organization, since they have enough
WELS churches to make it worthwhile, and have plenty of potential for
both internal and external church growth.

The final statement on the guestionnaire dealt with a primary concern
of the Board: Does LPR duplicate services already available from the
Board for Home Missions or the Michigan District Mission Board? The
cumulative average is misleading because St. Paul's score is obviously
out of line. The four WELS churches are much better informed about
the services and activities of the Mission Boards than the independent
St. Paul's. That explains the scores given by the laymen at 3t. Paul's.
But what about the teachers'? They gave a 2.6. DPastors gave a 4.4.
None of the five teachers at St. Paul's comes from a mission congregation,
and none of them have any significant dealings with the Mission Boards.
Therefore we can discount their scores on this point, and look at the
fact that all the other churches gave a 4.0 at the Worst (here LPR
wants to see as high a score as possible, indicating that they do not
duplicate other services available).

The overall conclusion we can draw from this survey/questionnaire
is that those who responded do recognize the value of LPR, and, in
general, give LPR very good reviews. Our results indicate that LPR
has been a successful pilot project during its first year, and that it

has earned its second year of operatiomn.

C. Additionald Commenta:

At the end of the survey/questionnaire respondents were given
opportunity to express their own comments if desired. The following
are selected representative comments:

"] felt this was too 'pastor oriented.'"

"The concept of LPR has valuable possibilities."
"Generally like what work they have done for our congregation
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and look forward to additional help in the future in strengthening

our leaders."
"] think it is too soon to tell [whether or not LPR should become

a permanent fixture in Columbus, and whether or not other cities
should try it]...Where rubs have occurred, we have to sort out
whether it is caused by personality or whether it is endemic to
the idea."

"[LPR] has helped us overcome great odds & hold together with

much enthusiasm."

"LPR has been one of the best programs that has happened to WELS

and I hope that it will be used in other places."

It is not necessary to address each of these comments. They are
all very valid. Let us address only three:

If the teacher who felt that LPR has been too "pastor oriented"
means that in distinction to "teacher oriented," then it would be important
to remember that LPR was not set up with the existing schools in mind.
It was intended to help pastors and laity better carry out their mission.
But it is also true that LPR's Board of Trustees and Mr. Skestos have
both expressed a great interest in Christian education. Perhaps this
is one area where LPR might play a greater role in the future. But
if the teacher meant "pastor oriented" as opposed to "congregation oriented,"
he or she is not alone {cf. the cumulative scores for #8 vs. #9, and
#10 vs. #11). LPR might strive for better balance in the future.

The pastor who said that it is too soon to tell whether LPR should
become a permanent fixture in Columbus has a valid point. Just because
LPR has earned a second year does not mean that the time will never
come when LPR has outlived its usefulness in Franklin County. This
writer does believe that the concept of LPR should be exported to other
carefully selected cities, based on existing WELS strength, potential,
need, and funding. Tunding is probably the biggest. factor, for without
Mr. Skestos' financing, LPR would not exist.

The Layman who commented that "LPR is one of the best things
that has happened to WELS...." also answered #22 with a 5. He believes

that LPR does not duplicate services available through the Synod and
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District Mission Boards. However, the Chairman of the Michigan District
Mission Board does not agree (though he does share the sentiment). When
this writer interviewed Rev. W. Oehlhafen, he said that the District Mission
Board believes that in many cases LPR does duplicate Mission Counselor
Rev. J. Chworowsky"s services. But rather than using the term "duplicates,"
he prefers the term "compliments." Rev. Oehlhafen felt that LPR has
an advantage in that it is able to provide concentrated service in one
locale, whereas Rev. Chworowsky has to serve 35 mvissions between the
Michigan and North Atlantib Districts. LPR actually helps the other
32 mission congregations by reducing Rev. Chworowsky's workload. Con-
cerning the wvalue of LPR in another synodical setting, Rev. Oehlhafen
encouraged LPR's Board of Trusiees "not to be myopic in their thinking,"
in the context that he would like to see LPR's services and concepts
made more available to a larger number of congregations. After expressing
his gratitude for the aid which Rev'. Zehms gave Rev. Chworowsky in
the Detroit area in the summer of 1986, Rev. Oehlhafen said, "Both Roger
Zehms and Floyd Stolzenburg are excellent at what they do!™ 26

CONCLUSION

One of the great blessings with which the Lord blessed LPR from
the very beginning was the personnel on the Board of Trustees. President
Kuske is also Vice-President of the Michigan District, and President
of LACE (Lutheran Association for Church Extension). His contacts as
a member of the District Praesidium have proven quite helpful to LPR.
His experience with another parachurch organization made him an able
levader. Rev. Starr is on the District Mission Board, so he can serve
as a liason and a sort of watchdog. Rev. Roehl is Circuit Pastor. for
the Southern Ohio--West Virginia Circuit, and spiritual leader of the
Circuit. Rev. Schroeder, as one of Mr. Skestos' pastors and confidant,

has been able to help Mr. Skestos find opportunities o exercise good
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stewardship of his material blessings, and has been able to work with
the financialpeople at Homewood Corporation. Rev. Kovaciny has been
a very strong supporter of the whole concept of LPR from the very beginning,
and he has been very open to new/different concepts in ministry.

But the laymen on the Board of Trustees have been every bit as
important (if not more important) than the pastors. One would have
@ difficult {imefinding a group of laymen among the five churches more
qualified to establish such a corporation. Mr. Ron Cooper is employed by
Ohio Bell. He has a background in engineering and personnel management
and is an efficiency expert. Mr. Duane Mchy is a manager for AT&T, has
a computer programming background, and is involved with training and
troubleshooting. Mr. Ken Hard, a former career man in the Air Force,
is also the former owner/operator of four Burger King Restaurants.
Mr. Les Stauske (who is no longer on the Board, but was the man who
conducted the interviewing sequence) is Human Resources Director for
White Consolidated Industries, a conglomerate of four major appliance
manufacturers. Mr. Andy Schut is Circulation Director for Suburban
News, and is in charge of putting out 25 suburban newspapers. Mr.
Phil Glende is Principal of St. Paul's Lutheran School, and has a masters
degree in Education Administration. Every member of the Board is highly
qualified to be a part of the formation of such an organization as LPR.

This writer believes that Rev. Oehlhafen's assessment is correct.
In some areas LPR does duplicate services available from the Mission
Boards (e.g., consultation for mission churches and pastors). However,
LPR does compliment these services, becauses the two.consultants are
able to dedicate full time service to the five congregations and their
pastors, which the Mission Counselor could never have time to do. Add
to this fact that Rev. Zehms' presence in Columbus means that one more

ordained man is available for substitute preaching, etc., and the advan-
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tages of LPR become increasingly clear. Both consultants are to a certain
degree expert in the establishment of "home missions.” While pastors
in the St. Louis area, both men were heavily involved in area surveys,
demographic research and mission planning--Rev. Zehms in the WELS,
and Rev. Stolzenburg in the LC-MS.

Rev. Schroeder spoke of the need for such a Church Growtﬁ firm
in a letter to Rev. Winfred Koelpin of Livonia, Michigan. While stating the
intent of LPR, Pastor Schroeder wrote:
Often our pastors are too much involved in day-to-day maintenance
(whether spiritual or other) and are too little involved in the
greater task of equipping the saints for ministry. We operate
at the level of "survival tactics in the church" rather than at
the level of "creative church leadership." We lose sight of the
beckoning fields ripe for harvest because we're preoccupied with
ouI'Alittle patch of w.heVat and weed’sj ‘ We need helpé7anc1 Lutheran
Parish Resources is intended to provide that help.
This writer believes that almost every experienced pastor would have
to agree with Pastor Schroeder.
In spite of all LPR's good points, it is not without its weaknesses.
Rev. Oehlhafen identified what he believes are the biggest problems
of LPR: '"Congregations may not properly use and/or respond in ways.
they might." He is correct on both accounts. Good planning by the
local congregation is necessary before requesting the services of LPr
if true church growth is to be accomplished. LPR has generally kept
in mind that they are not to provide services which have not been specific-
ally requested and approved, but the danger always exists that the consultants
could begin doing the work which is the responsibility of the local pastor
and/ the congregation. This writer also bekieves that Pastor Oehlhafen “
has also mentioned another important point: if congrégations are to get
the greatest benefit from LPR, they will need to respond in greater meas-

ure. This could be in the form of nominal payments or free-will offerings

for services rendered, thus shouldering some of Mr. Skestos' financial
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burden, and growing in Christian stewardship. Greater attendance at the
workshops and seminars offered by LPR would also be a great benefit to
everybody involved.

But LPR is a program with tremendous potential for Church Growth
as pastors, teachers and laity alike learn to grow in their service in the
Lord's harvest of souls. LPR has certain//helped expand the vision of the
WELS churches and pastors in metro-Columbus, for without LPR, few if any
of the programs ans services performed by LPR during 1986 would have
been done at all. The pastors and congregations simply lacked either the
time or the ability to carry out these functions. Did LPR fulfill its pur-
poses, objectives, and goals? The answer to this question will always be
a matter of opinion; but, from this writer's perspective, LPR has been a
highly successful pilot project, either fulfilling or making great strides
toward fulfilling the expectations of its founders. In terms of its orig-
inal conception, Mr. skestos certainly agrees that LPR has been successful
during -its first year. That is why he has invested $84,600 in a second

year of operation for Lutheran Parish Resources, Inc.!

LPR'S 1987 BUDGET?®

Salaries:

Director/Consultant-———mee o e $31,500
Evangelism Consultant---~-—cccmmmmmmeo_ 31,500
Payroll Taxes-—-c—ce o c o o 7,300
Auto AllowanEeeem e o e e 6,000
InsuranCe——— - e e e 4,800
Professional Development-————m—c—emooemoo 1,000
Contingency—=—mm e o e e 1,000
OfFfFice Supplies—e—e oo 1,200
Telephone-~ e e 300
Office Space and Furniture---—————--_- donated
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ENDNOTES

lgutletin insert in early January, 1986, entitled: "Introducing Lutheran Parish Resources, Inc."
28u1]et1n insert in early March, 1986, entitled: "Have You Thought About...?"

3Kuske, Rev. Paul. "ParachurchOrganizations and Their Relationship to the Called Ministry
of the Church." Unpublished essay, delivered at the 1986 Fall Pastors' Conference in West
Newton, PA, October 20, 21, 1986.

4p. 37, column 2.

5Duringnw vicarship at St. Paul's, I heard the very words used by several women (and a few men)
who could not accept the WELS position.

65, 38, column 1.

7According to the Statistical Report of the WELS, 1985.

8$t. Paul's Lutheran Messenger, March, 1985, p. 3.

9Te1ephone interview with Mr. Skestos, April 22, 1987.

10Te]ephone interview with Rev. Paul Kuske, April 23, 1987.

Wipig,

12Te1ephone interview with Rev. Roger Kovaciny, April 23, 1987.
13Te]ephone interview with Rev. Marc Schroeder, April 23, 1987.

14Te]ephone interview with Rev. Richard Starr, April 23, 1987.

15Detai]s of this meeting were gleaned from the minutes, as recorded by Secretary Ken Hard.

167514,

17 1bid.

18cf. the Proceedings of the Michigan District Convention, Saginaw, June 16-18, 1986.

19No minutes were taken at this meeting. Details are gleaned from my own notes of that meeting.

2ODetaﬂs of these meetings were gleaned from the minutes of the Executive Committee Meetings,
December 12, 19, 26, 1985, and January 2, 1986.

21Detai]s of this meeting were gleaned from the minutes of the Board of Trustees Meeting, January
9, 1986.

221pigd.

23Detai1s of this meeting were gleaned from the minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting,
January 16, 1986.

24Detai]s of this meeting were gleaned from the minutes of the Board of Trustees Meeting, Septem-
ber 11, 1986.



250eta11s of this meeting were gleaned from the minutes of the Board of Trustees Meeting,
January 15, 1987,

26Te1ephone interview with Rev. Oehlhafen, March 14, 1987.

27\ etter is dated October 16, 1985.

28Recorded in Rev. Zehms' Report to the Board of Trustees, January 9, 1987 (Note that the
salaries of the two consultants have been equalized, and that both received a raise over 1986
salary levels.)
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